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Training and capacity  

Building Branch 

14/08/06 

Announcing the launch of a new training series 

The most comprehensive internationally relevant 
series which addresses key issues such as: 

Creating a Financial Framework 
Managing the Operating Budget 
Managing Capital Investments 

Managing Performance 
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F I N A N C I A L  M A N A G M E N E T  F O R  L O C A L  G O V E R N M E N T  

The Financial Management for Local Government Series especially focuses on the needs and 
potential obstacles that developing countries may experience as they move towards 
decentralization and democracy.  Most of the chapters within each volume are divided into 
basic and advanced concepts.  This was our way of trying to provide something for everyone.  
Developing countries will want to focus on the basic concepts.  More advanced countries will 
be ready for the advanced concepts.  

The concepts of good governance, transparency, accountability, etc. are weaved throughout 
the text of each chapter and through the basic and advanced concepts. 

A Trainer’s Guide is provided at the beginning of each volume.  It is designed to help trainers 
and other key individuals use these materials as widely as possible. Learning applications are 
sprinkled throughout each chapter at appropriate stopping points.  Each chapter has a set of 
training exercises that may be used in a group setting. 

All chapters have additional internet resources provided for that specific topic. 

Each chapter contains a section showing the interrelationship between that topic and each of 
the other topics in the series. 

Each volume is self-contained with introduction and training materials. 

 

Volume 1: Creating A Financial Framework 

This volume provides decision makers with a basic financial foundation.  Financial policies, 
planning and citizen participation are all cross-cutting topics that impact all aspects of local 
government decision-making.  This volume is especially good for policy makers and chief 
executive officers. 

Introduction 

Trainer’s Guide 

This chapter is designed to help trainers and other key individuals use these materials in a 
variety of situations with a wide range of participants. It covers the adaptation and possible 
translation challenges of making the chapters more user friendly in the context of their use 
and the planning process of developing and delivering effective training. Clues will be 
included on how to design and deliver interactive learning experiences based on the input of 
concepts and strategies from the chapters and participant experiences in their application 
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within local governments. The materials can and should be adapted by trainers to meet the 
learning needs of their clients and ways to do this will be provided. Various training design 
techniques will be covered, such as how to write a critical incident, case study and role play 
situation. Finally, there are ideas on how to evaluate training and its impact. 

Chapter 1: Financial Policy Making 

This chapter examines ways that formal, written financial policies are developed and 
implemented at the local government level. We will provide a definition of financial policy 
and describe the benefits to a local government that establishes and uses sound financial 
policies. We will delineate the basic steps to take in identifying, proposing, adopting, and 
implementing financial policies. We will also discuss various obstacles to the financial policy 
making process. 

Chapter 2: Financial Planning 

This chapter will examine ways that financial planning can be developed and implemented in 
local governments (LGs). The focus of the chapter is primarily on one aspect of financial 
planning - medium-term financial forecasting of revenues and expenditures. We will provide 
a definition of forecasting and relate it to good governance, citizens, performance measures, 
and financial policies. We will also describe the benefits that accrue to LG when 
implementing a financial forecasting process, considerations for organizing the process, 
types, and methods of forecasts. Included in the discussion will be obstacles, limitations, and 
risks inherent in developing a financial forecasting process. 

Chapter 3: Citizen Participation 

This chapter examines ways that citizens interact with their local governments (LGs). We 
provide a definition of citizen participation and describe the benefits to a local government 
that establishes and uses citizen participation policies and techniques. We discuss obstacles to 
the use of these policies. We provide ten steps to involving citizen participation in resolving 
an issue. Finally, we provide a compendium of techniques that can be used by local 
governments to involve citizens in a timely and constructive way in the development and 
implementation of public programs. This chapter is written for LG officials, managers, and 
policy makers. It does not attempt to provide a citizen’s point of view towards dealing with 
LGs. Because some reviewers indicated an interest in Participatory Monitoring which 
focuses on citizens monitoring the LG, Appendix B: World Bank Information on 
Participatory Monitoring has been added to the chapter. 

Chapter 4: Evaluating Financial Condition 
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F I N A N C I A L  M A N A G M E N E T  F O R  L O C A L  G O V E R N M E N T  

This chapter focuses on identifying, measuring and analysing various financial and 
demographic factors that affect a local government’s financial condition. The financial data 
needed for the analyses is taken from the local government’s financial records. Managers can 
use the information to: better understand the local government’s financial condition, the 
forces that affect it, and the obstacles associated with measuring it; identify existing and 
emerging financial problems; and, develop actions to remedy these problems. 

 

Volume 2: Managing The Operating Budget 

This volume is a little more technical in nature but the basic concepts can still be used for 
policy makers.  The advanced concepts are written more for chief executive officers, finance 
managers and department heads. 

The short-term operating budget and long-term capital investment plans are the engines that 
drive local government.  The operating budget is the primary mechanism for providing public 
services and demonstrating accountability for decisions made during the budget process.  It is 
what moves the community on towards its vision of what the community can ultimately 
become. 

The need for citizen input is stressed heavily in both chapters. 

Introduction 

Trainer’s Guide 

Chapter 5: Operating Budget 

This chapter is divided into basic and advanced sections. This basic section describes how to 
design and implement an operating budget system for LGs. It defines operating budget terms, 
explores concepts, and examines the benefits and potential obstacles associated with 
establishing and using a system. It provides a 12-step process for preparing, reviewing, 
adopting and monitoring the operating budget. The advanced section provides information on 
cost containment, various management analysis techniques and awarding grants within the 
LG community.  

This chapter deals with budgeting matters in general and does not apply or take into account 
each individual country’s laws or regulations. LGs are responsible for making local 
decisions, including compliance with any applicable laws, statutes, decrees or regulations. 
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Chapter 6: Financing The Operating Budget 

The concept of “financing the operating budget” combines many functions across the local 
government (LG) organization. It involves estimating revenues (covered in the Financial 
Planning chapter), cash budgeting, revenue billing and collections, investing idle or excess 
cash, setting prices and user fees and the day-to-day monitoring of all of these functions to 
ensure that sufficient monies are available in the bank to actually pay for the day-to-day 
operations of the LG—the operating budget. It is important that all of these separate but very 
interrelated functions are considered when developing policies, procedures and making 
decisions about the LG programs and services. 

This chapter examines how you can use the revenue structure, cash management, internal 
controls, the accounting system, revenue billing and collections, investing idle cash, and cash 
budgeting to assure that the revenues needed to fund the operating budget are available when 
needed. 

 

Volume 3: Managing Capital Investments 

This volume is somewhat technical but the basic concepts will work with policy makers.  The 
advanced concepts can be used with the chief executive officers, finance managers and 
department heads. 

Citizen participation, transparency and accountability are really highlighted in this volume. 

Introduction 

Trainer’s Guide 

Chapter 7: Capital Investment Plan 

This chapter is divided in basic and advanced sections. The basic section will describe how to 
design and implement a capital investment planning and budgeting system at the local level 
of government. We will define capital investment planning terminology and examine the 
benefits and potential obstacles associated with establishing a system. We will also discuss 
the steps involved n preparing, reviewing, adopting, and monitoring a capital investment plan 
and budget, including an extensive section on actually constructing facilities. The advanced 
section includes an introduction to value management and real estate analysis. 

Chapter 8: Financing The Capital Investment Plan 
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F I N A N C I A L  M A N A G M E N E T  F O R  L O C A L  G O V E R N M E N T  

It seems that most policy makers and staff are familiar with putting together the capital 
investment plan - holding public hearings and putting a plan together that will move the LG 
towards the policy maker’s vision of the future. Unfortunately, few have taken the time to 
understand the equally important function of financing the capital investment plan. Decisions 
made about it have a much longer-term effect than those made about the operating budget - 
they may affect several future generations of citizens. 

This chapter examines how the financing for the investment plan is developed and 
implemented. We will provide definitions of debt management and other related terms. We 
will also review the benefits of instituting a debt management program, identify and provide 
examples of polices that should be developed, and discuss the legal environment surrounding 
the use of debt. We will address types of financing, methods for selecting credit instruments 
and the mechanics for obtaining financing, as well as a review of credit analysis, disclosure 
requirements and administration of the debt. 

 

Volume 4: Managing Performance 

This volumes includes the topics which help focus on a LGs performance.   

This volume is more technical in nature, but the basic concepts portions can be used for 
policy and decision makers. 

Introduction 

Trainer’s Guide 

Chapter 9: Accounting 

This chapter is divided into basic and advanced sections. The basic section includes 
background information on basic concepts and definitions of accounting, the importance of 
accounting and good governance, accounting standards, the accounting cycle, and types of 
accounting. It also includes policies, obstacles and benefits to accounting. There is a section 
on management accounting and various costing techniques. The advanced section includes 
information on computer technology, modernizing the accounting system, accounting 
manuals, fund accounting, utility funds, depreciation, and advanced financial and budgetary 
reporting. 

Chapter 10: Performance Measures 

This chapter examines the development and implementation of performance measurement at 
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the local level of government. We will define performance measurement and describe the 
benefits to a local government that uses it to improve the odds of success in achieving its 
service goals. We will also discuss the steps involved in setting up a performance 
measurement system and obstacles that may be encountered along the way. 

Chapter 11: Asset Management 

This chapter examines how you can use asset management as an effective management tool. 
We define the term assets, as it is used in this chapter, asset management systems, and plans 
and describe the benefits of using asset management to better plan capital investments and 
achieve service delivery goals. The best place to start developing an asset management plan 
is with the basics. According to the World Bank, these include: developing basic asset 
inventories including surplus real property, documenting asset operation and maintenance 
processes, developing primary asset information systems, preparing basic asset management 
plans, and developing staff skills and governing body awareness. 

We have structured the book to provide information on these basic components from two 
perspectives. The first deals with the assets that are used to provide day-to-day services to the 
citizens of the LG. The second recognizes that some countries are in a decentralization 
process where the central government is giving LGs responsibility for assets for which they 
have not previously been responsible. For those local governments that may be in the second 
category, we have provided a section on Surplus Real Property since it represents a different 
challenge than working with the assets used to provide ongoing services. However, this 
chapter does not deal with managing apartment or housing units. 

Chapter 12: Procurement 

This chapter is divided into basic and advanced sections. The basic section examines the 
process of procurement in local government with emphasis on procurement planning, legal 
procedures for the acquisition of goods, services and public facilities, and details of 
procurement administration. It also includes policies, benefits and obstacles in the 
procurement process. Steps for a comprehensive procurement process for goods, services and 
public works are also included. The advanced section deals with construction contract 
administration, store operations, procurement and e-Government, and procurement and 
economic development issues. 

 

HOW TO USE THE FMLG SERIES 
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F I N A N C I A L  M A N A G M E N E T  F O R  L O C A L  G O V E R N M E N T  

This series can be used in many ways by a variety of local government (LG) officials and 
officers, as well as those who want to provide training and consulting services to LGs and 
related organisations.  To support this mix of potential users, each chapter, with the exception 
of the Trainer’s Guide, includes two distinct parts.  Part One includes a discussion of 
concepts, principles, and strategies associated with the specific topic covered in the chapter.  
Basic information is provided first.  In the more technical chapters (Accounting, 
Procurement, Financing the Operating Budget, Operating Budget and Financing the Capital 
Investment Plan), Part One is divided into Basic and Advanced Concepts so that the reader or 
trainer can pick the most appropriate place to begin. Part One is supposed to have something 
for everyone—meet the needs of developing, developed, centralized, and decentralized 
countries.  Our idea was that the Basic concepts would be for persons who had little or no 
understanding of the topic and the Advanced concepts were for those who already had a 
foundation.  If we have erred in this balance, it has been to provide more basic information 
than advanced. 

Part Two includes training or management tools that are primarily designed to support group 
learning.  However, many of the exercises in Part Two can also be used to support self-study 
and, with some adaptation, can be turned into financial management tools to use on the job.  
Also, the Learning Applications provided in Part One can be easily modified for group 
exercises.  In other words, this series is designed to be used in a variety of ways to meet the 
LG financial management learning needs of many audiences. 

Part One: Concepts, Principles and Strategies 

Part One of each chapter is designed to meet two needs.  First, it has been written to 
encourage self learning by LG finance managers, their staff, elected officials, chief executive 
officers and department heads of LGs, and others who need to know more about specific 
functions important to LG financial management.  To enhance the self-learning process we 
have inserted Learning Application exercises where we encourage you to stop for a moment 
and reflect on what you have been reading as it relates to your own work experience.  Each 
learning application exercise is prefaced by a small box listing the four most important roles 
and responsibilities associated with LG financial management: the elected official; the chief 
executive officer (CEO); the finance manager; and the operating department managers.  
Readers are encouraged to use these reflective moments to think about the issues covered by 
the Learning Application from their own experience and perspective as elected or appointed 
officials.   

Of course, readers are welcome to stop anytime to reflect on what they have read in terms of 
their own experience, so these are just friendly reminders of the importance of the financial 
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management concepts, principles and strategies that have just been covered in the text.  We 
also encourage readers to check out the training tools in Part Two of each handbook.  Many 
lend themselves to individual learning moments as well.   

The Part One essays are also designed to provide trainers, consultants, researchers, and others 
with in-depth information and ideas about specific roles, responsibilities and processes within 
LG financial management systems.  While these essays are important resources for those 
who are developing group learning (training) programmes for their LG constituents, they can 
also be valuable resource guides for central government officials who may be responsible for 
monitoring LG financial transactions, or providing technical assistance to LGs.    

Part Two: The Management Tools  

The Part Two components in each of the chapters are targeted primarily to those individuals 
who are designing and conducting group-learning experiences in LG financial management.  
While the main recipients of the training will be LG officers who have financial management 
responsibilities, many of the chapter materials can also be tailored to work just as effectively 
with elected officials, chief executive officers (CEOs), operating department heads - such as 
public works, and others such as staff members of LG associations and public service 
research organisations.   

Another feature of the tools in Part Two is the built-in encouragement for participants to 
incorporate their own work experiences as part of the learning event.  We believe that 
professionals can and do learn a great deal from each other when given the opportunity.  
Since most of the tools are based on an interactive approach to learning, these value-added 
opportunities are not just available but encouraged.   

While the training tools in each of the chapters have been organised in a sequence that could 
be used effectively in a workshop situation, trainers are encouraged to be creative in 
designing group-learning experiences based on these materials.  For example, you can 
reorganise the various tools in each of the chapters, use some of your own designs, alter those 
we have included in the chapters so they are more suited for your learning audience, or even 
find something in a different chapter that might work better given your style of training and 
the participants’ learning needs.  And don’t ignore the various Learning Application 
exercises that are included in Part One as potentially valuable training tools.  We have 
highlighted this statement to draw your attention to this added-value reserve of group 
learning opportunities.   

Finally, we want to remind the practitioners of LG financial management that a number of 
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F I N A N C I A L  M A N A G M E N E T  F O R  L O C A L  G O V E R N M E N T  

the tools we have included in the Part Two sections of this series can also be adapted for use 
as management tools.  For example, they might be used to help develop policy positions for 
consideration by your governing body, or help a team of mid-managers to sharpen their skills 
in developing performance measures, or assist financial clerks to redesign the flow of 
financial documents within their work units.   

Applications 

We have designed this series to be used by a variety of individuals and institutions. Obvious 
among these are the trainers and training institutions on the supply side of training and 
finance officers on the demand side. But, we see the potential users as many more as alluded 
to earlier. We hope that chief executive officers (CEO) and department heads in local 
government will use them along with staff members of municipal associations. There should 
be interest likewise on the part of community NGOs that are hoping to see citizens get more 
involved in the budgeting processes of their local governments. And community colleges and 
other educational institutions that are preparing entry level public financial management 
professionals for future employment could easily integrate many of these chapters into their 
curriculum. 

For those mainstream users like finance trainers and finance management professionals we 
offer the following ideas. Use these chapters: 

As self-study guides. We hope policy makers, CEOs, department heads, and a range of 
financial management personnel from local governments will be inclined to pick up these 
chapters and read them. To add value to the reading we have interspersed each essay with 
Learning Application tasks. With each of the short application tasks, we have identified in a 
call-out box who might best benefit from undertaking each of these tasks. Of course, we 
encourage all users to pause from the reading to critically assess what they have been reading 
in relation to their own financial management responsibilities and challenges. 

As workshop learning guides. We anticipate that these chapters will become the basis for a 
wide range of learning experiences for local government elected and appointed officials. 
There are many ways to organ se these materials to meet a variety of learning needs within 
the broad local government community. For example, if you are operating as a trainer or 
manage a public sector-oriented training institute, think about the following options: 

• A ten-day workshop that includes approximately a half day on each of the 
substantive topics; 

• A five-day workshop that covers fully three or four of the topics included in the 
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series based on the assessed interest of finance managers in a particular region of the 
country; 

• Twelve workshops, each one to one and one-half day in length, covering all of the 
topics; 

• A three-hour program in conjunction with an annual conference of local finance 
officers that deals with the most important aspects of one particularly high-interest 
topic in the series. 

• A presentation at the annual meeting of the national association of local governments 
on the advantages of supporting FMLG training for key local government elected 
and appointed officials.   

• Teaming up with a formal educational institution to offer a certificate programme 
based on the series, or to integrate selected materials into their degree programme in 
public administration, with you being an adjunct instructor who delivers the 
education modules. 


